
 
 

 
 
 

 
Second meeting of 2022/23 

Remote meeting conducted through MSTeams®  
Thursday 10 November 2022 

9.30am – 11.30am 

 
AGENDA 

2022 (2) 
 

n.b. all times are indicative only 
 
This meeting is currently open to OCAF Members, supporting officers and invited observers only, for meeting 
management reasons. The meeting will be recorded for minute taking purposes only. No recording will be 
retained or published. 

 
Oxfordshire Countryside Access Forum is a Local Access Forum – a statutory independent advisory 
body, established and administered by Oxfordshire County Council to assist with improving access to Oxfordshire’s 
countryside under s94 of the Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2000.  
 
Contact any member via the OCAF Secretariat: Oxfordshire County Council, PRoW Access Strategy, Sutton Farm, 
Sutton Lane, Sutton, Witney OX29 5DG. Email: paul.harris@oxfordshire.gov.uk  or visit 
 

www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/ocaf 

Time Item 
number 

Item 

09:25 0 Teams® meeting activated. Please test your connection and 
video/call settings 

9.30 1 Welcome from Chair/Secretary and declarations of interest 

9.35 2 Confirm the minutes of 18 May 2022  

 3 Matters Arising from minutes and related updates 

9.50 4 GLEAM and Defra – to note 

10.00 5 S106 Access Mitigation schemes - update presentation and Q&A 

10.30 6 High Speed Rail 2 – Changes to public rights of way 

11.00 7 Space for AOB Future meetings, plans and agenda – what do 
members want? 

11.15 8 Space for questions  

11.30 9 Confirm date, time and location of future meetings  
 

Thursday 18 May 2023 
Thursday 16 November 2023 
 
All usually 9.25 for 9.30am - online or County Hall 

Oxfordshire Countryside 
 Access Forum    

 

mailto:paul.harris@oxfordshire.gov.uk
http://www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/ocaf
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OXFORDSHIRE COUNTRYSIDE ACCESS FORUM 
 

MINUTES OF THE FIRST MEETING OF 2022/23 
Wednesday 18 May 2022, online Teams® meeting  

 
2022 (1) 

 
Attending: 
Members 

Mathew Judson (Chair) Dave Cavanagh (DC)  Anne Luttman-Johnson (ALJ) 
Richard Fairhurst (RF) Ilse Lambert (IL)  
 
Observer 
Cllr Dr Pete Sudbury (PS) – OCC Cabinet Member for Environment and Climate Change Delivery 
  
Oxfordshire County Council Officers attending to support OCAF:  

Paul Harris (PH) - OCAF Secretary/Principal Officer Public Rights of Way Access Strategy  
Hugh Potter (HP) - Group Manager Countryside Operations and Volunteer Coordination 
Rebecca McNaught (RN) – Volunteer Coordinator and soon to be Access Development Officer 
 
 

1. Welcome, and introductions.  PH welcomed existing and new members, observers and officers, 
Brief introductions from attendees were made. Apologies from John, Gordon, Andrew, Philip, 
Rachel and Sarah.  
 

2. Chair/Vice-chair annual election/re-election.  MJ reappointed as Chair. No members had 
stepped forward for appointment as Vice-chair and PH remarked that someone needs to do this in 
order to provide support to MJ. 
 
Action 1: All OCAF members:  To put themselves forward as Vice-chair or to explore nomination 
of another member 
 

3. Introductions.  Carried out under agenda item 1 

4. Towards 2025 and the third Rights of Way Improvement Plan. PH gave a presentation about 
the five key areas that the countryside access strategy team was leading on and linked cross-team 
working:   

I. Deliver developer funded projects and increase spend over the life of the programme 
a. PH introduced Rebecca McNaught who is starting new role as access development 

office in June focused on working with farmers and land-managers to unlock the ability to 
spend funds by securing agreements 

b. A rolling programme of negotiations, agreements and project delivery starting slower and 
increasing spend over the initial programme years. Staring with £100k this year, £200k 
next year and around £500k for the next few years with more coming through the 
pipeline. 

c. Working with colleagues and 3rd parties to undertake the preliminary work necessary for 
more complex schemes like ecological and tree surveys 

d. There was an opportunity to look at internal delivery option again as a way to increase 
performance 
 

II. Map ‘Greenway’ aspirations as part of wider transport and access planning 
a. Greenways are slower speed leisure commuting and recreation routes for horse riders, 

cyclists and walkers and are part of emerging Local Transport and Connectivity Plan 
b. Candidate greenways needed mapping and were probably going to be linked to 

settlement size, locations, network & community benefit, landscape, climate change 
resilience and nature recovery opportunity, potential funds and funders 
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c. Icknield Greenway (Wantage to Harwell) is the first achieved, with Ladygrove, Cherwell 
Valley and/or Saltway Greenways expected by 2025. Mapping to take place before then. 
 

III. Protect and enhance access in strategic/major developments  
a. Focus on onsite network enhancement within strategic and major developments as part 

of Single Response (via Transport Development Control). 
b. Direct consultee with Minerals and Waste applications and OCC applications (roads and 

schools) 
c. Continuing input into local planning policy, area action plans and other strategies/policies 

in order to influence and inform policy processes 
d. Continual work to refine planning responses and especially onsite and offsite ‘ask’ 

approaches 
e. Post-determination stages can run for many years and a cross-team approach is 

required for appropriate inputs at the right time 
 

IV. Secure additional resources & partnerships 
a. Looking at ways to identify and cost greenways and then seek developer contributions 

from more than one application/site where appropriate  
b. Work with Natural England, OCC Innovation Team and App developer (and OCAF 

member) to develop community participation public rights of way App and including 
access and how to maximise opportunities from this 

c. Bringing in nature, health, active travel and community partners for co-delivery and co-
funding of Greenways and PRoW upgrades 

d. Considering ways in which rights of way can be made ‘greener’ and more robust through 
assessments, mapping and exploring procurement and management options 
 

V. Cross-team preparation for the third version of the Rights of Way Improvement Plan (RoWIP) 
a. The second RoWIP was light on policy and action as it reflected budget and 

management direction at the time 
b. RoWIP3 needs to build on emerging strategy and policy by ‘leapfrogging’ using policy 

development like Local Transport Plan to amend and evolve policy and delivery and then 
use this in RoWIP3 which may result in better and faster access evolution. As before, 
learning from successes and challenges is important 

c. RoWIP3 is a great opportunity to strive for ‘green and active’ action and legacy within 
Oxfordshire tied into the administration’s ambitions 

d. All countryside access teams were being brought together under a single director and 
head of environment and circular economy service lead which should lead to much 
better working and performance management 
 

Questions and comment after the presentation 

PS – asked why spend pattern was low as it could take many years to spend secured funds. PH 
replied that this programme approach had been delayed by a number of years as a solution for 
negotiation aspects couldn’t be found. Rebecca starting would enable focus and enable techniques to 
be refined. Upgrades to access normally needed goodwill and cooperation of farmers and landowners 
if long term success was to be achieved.  

DC – asked whether funds were time and path/area limited. PH responded that most had a time limit of 
up to 10 years after which time the developer could ask for refund. He added that some funds were at 
or beyond these time limits, but he was working on spend and contingency measures including transfer 
of funds to parish councils if they were in agreement.  Most funds were limited to paths in the vicinity of 
a development or on specific routes. 

DC – asked if officers went on site to check compliance with conditions etc. PH said yes, this mostly 
was undertaken by Steve Tabbitt’s Countryside Access Officers as some developers forgot or 
misunderstood requirements to keep paths protected and open through construction. 

PS – stated that he thought this update and work were great and that this is the sort of ambition 
that OCC is looking for. He added that OCC is building a coherent climate and environment team 
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and program which is good and this administration has said walking, cycling, access to countryside 
and access to green spaces is important and we intend to make that happen. He thought that this 
is this is something the administration would back very strongly and put some elbow into as 
needed. PH and the Chair thanked him for these supportive comments.   
 
DC – referred to the Icknield Greenway. He said it has been immensely successful. It's been 
beautifully produced, not least the bridge over the Ginge Brook and it certainly brings lots of people 
out to enjoy that stretch of countryside, which links to some other good paths that go up towards 
up onto the downs. PS added that he’d like someone to look at the Oxford to Berinsfield link along 
the old Roman road. PH suggested that way to bring it forward would be to map it and similar 
routes as candidate Greenways.   PS then left the meeting.  
 
DC  - asked if Icknield Greenway used new or dedicated routes and if that involved negotiation 
with landowners which affected the rate of progress. PH confirmed that the final route wasn’t the 
original target and many months had been spent previously trying to secure another new route. 
When this was not able to proceed the alternative route was negotiated including a dedication of 
bridleway along a footpath and a brand-new bridleway being dedicated. PH paid tribute to Joanna 
Mellon the project manager who somehow managed to bring together officers, landowners, 
contractors on this scheme and others in the area, dealt with technical and financial challenges to 
achieve an overall excellent set of improvements.  
 
RF – welcomed the inclusion of the Banbury Saltway as a candidate greenway as it was close to 
his heart and he was being regularly badgered to get something done on that. He welcomed the 
opportunity for mapping candidate green ways and suggested that the experience of the 
Oxfordshire Cycling Network might be valuable. That group of volunteers worked to draw up a map 
of future cycling routes in the county and held small scale informal meetings with local people with 
knowledge of their areas. For greenways it would be useful to sit down with physical maps and 
pick peoples’ local knowledge. Combine this with where funds are available then this could be 
helpful in targeting where the best schemes could go.   PH welcomed that approach and also 
highlighted the rights of way network census work and the comprehensive records that teams held 
already. PH added that we needed to manage expectations – for example by not publishing 
detailed maps which could cause conflicts if people then went and started using routes without 
cycling or riding rights.  RF agreed and referred to the Sustrans experience of similar from when 
the national cycle network was being developed around twenty years ago.   PH then highlighted 
the route of the Wilts and Berks Canal where the overall long-term ambition was for a navigable 
waterway and that he hoped to have a greenway towpath route created many years before then. 
 
ALJ asked if parishes and user groups would be asked to nominate greenway routes and how 
these should be put to OCC. In Cassington they were developing their neighbourhood plan which 
included green infrastructure aspirations. Access to the railway station at Long Hanborough was a 
key route for the community with some paths that don’t go all of the way so she asked if access to 
public transport was going to feature for greenways. PH replied that the assessments and mapping 
needed to follow on from the policy adoption and the initial main focus for the team was on 
negotiating and delivering improvements using s106 funds. The original improvement plan 
gathered significant database of upgrade needs from communities and users which will be part of 
the assessment data.  He added that access to Long Hanborough station was a key travel 
aspiration of the nearby Cotswolds Garden Village development with an access route probably 
using a combination of road and rights of way.  He also said that Covid and the green recovery 
fund had identified even more demand from communities wanting better access for family cycling 
access. 
 
HP said he wanted to give a bit of background as the new administration had been in place for 
around 12 months. It was great to have Pete Sudbury attending as there was a real enthusiasm for 
this kind of access upgrade scheme.  Pete is a Green Party councillor, and the council leadership 
is made up of a coalition of parties which has changed things quite dramatically at the authority. 
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HP said he felt that there’s a real appetite for just getting on with scheme delivery and working to 
remove as many barriers as possible. HP added that part of his team included trees and there’s 
been a brand-new trees policy that includes encouraging tree planting, and this had then 
developed into budget for tree planning on OCC owned land. All of this has happened in just a few 
months.  For access there’s been a great deal of work over a number of years to get to this 
position and we can now be reasonably optimistic that there’s political support and the resources 
and means of delivery to push hard on some of these things and try to overcome barriers to 
achieving better access.   
 
DC asked what happened to the permissive access that formed a paid part of agri-environment 
scheme. PH replied that most of these had been stopped now or if kept open they were on a more 
informal basis. This is the problem with permissive access agreements for ten years as this isn’t 
really a long time. Access land routes had also been affected including the loop at Crowhole 
Bottom but the access land linking parcels should still be open as were the access points.  DC 
asked if this was going to be reversed as part of post-Brexit agri-environment scheme as there 
was a push from Ramblers to get improved access. PH said it wasn’t yet clear if access was being 
considered as a public good.   DC asked what the previous rates for access were and PH replied 
that he thought it was hundreds of pounds a year depending on length and type of path and 
confirmed that access formed a part of wider habitat and landscape works that were also included. 
DC stated that it was a great shame and seem to be two steps forward and two steps back when it 
came to access. All this new work was great but previous access gains have been lost when 
permissive paths closed. PH agreed and said this is why permissive routes were good as a short-
term trial but what is needed is permanent new paths and upgrades to ensure long term benefits. 
He was also worried that some farmers appeared to be removing existing trees and hedges 
possibly in preparation for making new grant applications. 
 

5. New policy in emerging Local Transport and Connectivity Plan. PH introduced the paper and 
gave the background to the additional policy that tried to update the current vision and aims in the 
rights of way improvement plan (RoWIP)– as a kind of policy leapfrogging as this would then feed 
into the next RoWIP. He invited comments and requested OCAF’s endorsement of the new policy.   
MJ suggested that the extension and improvement could be moved to the first point. PH noted that 
and made it clear that all the points were of equal value but climate change was the biggest issue 
for the authority as well as statutory duties so the order would remain as it is.  
 
As Chair, MJ offered the group’s endorsement of the proposed policy which was AGREED by 
members.  
 

6. Confirm minutes from meeting 51 – 19th November 2021. Confirmed as correct 
 

7. Matters arising.  

2021(2) Action 1 (Traffic Regulation Order and restrictions publicity on website): PH reported that 
this was not resolved and Steve Tabbitt had told him that it was a work in progress as systems 
were still not speaking to each other 

ALJ asked about the kissing gate issue at the new housing estate development site. HP replied 
that he understood that there's a kissing gate between a new development and it was across a 
farmer's land that headed into the village. The issue being that we need the landowner's 
permission to be able to change that gate. His team was exploring what enforcement action 
could be taken and he would update the group via the Secretary when he found out more. HP 
thanked ALJ for pressing this matter as it was important. He acknowledged that the 
circumstances of this case are unusual and that's why it's come to attention. Normally officers 
would get some kind of agreement in place to improve access on the back of the development, 
but this was unsuccessful here. 
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Action 2: Steve Tabbitt – to update OCAF when the website is able to publicise restrictions etc 

Action 3: Hugh Potter – to update OCAF via Secretary on the kissing gate issue 

 
8. Update about path quality monitoring iPhone application – Richard Fairhurst.   RF gave a 

slideshow presentation showing screenshots from a mobile phone about the work he is doing 
with partners including OCC, the university, Natural England and various others. What is being 
done is very 21st century working on an experimental app for a smartphone, which is for path 
users to record quality and characteristics. It is not about fault reporting, which the Ramblers 
Pathwatch campaign was all about, but that may be an option in the future. The current work is 
basic recording of the quality of a path and the characteristics of it which is all the things that 
aren’t shown on a map and seeing what can be done with a reasonably straightforward 
interface that makes it an accessible and friendly app for people to use, and very much taking in 
the lessons from projects like Open Street map, which is all about crowd sourcing to contribute 
what they think about paths rather than thinking people have to be a qualified surveyor to do 
this. Open street maps and Wikipedia are these great banks of knowledge that are made by 
regular people and this is very much seeing if we can do the same for paths. He added that 
rights of way are sometimes seen as something for people of a certain age who have a full 
collection of Ordnance Survey maps so if we can use an app to encourage more feeling of 
ownership and stewardship among young people than that's good. 

Questions and discussion after the presentation 

ALJ welcomed the functionality than enabled the gaps and widths of paths and gates to be measured 
by the app as this made it of real use for people with disabilities.  

PS said that as many people as possible should start using the app and app should be published even 
if it isn’t perfect and he quoted Voltaire ‘the best is the enemy of the good’. By getting some real 
enthusiast involved the app could be improved in real time.  

HP asked about the interaction between the app and rights of way management systems and if the app 
could be used to replace the condition surveys that many authorities used to undertake. He added that 
the ability to upload photos and measurements would be extremely valuable. RF replied that they 
group had some in-field testing with West Berkshire access officers and other specialists. It was clear 
that whatever came out would need be in a format that was usable by many different types of system 
rather than directly inputting to a specific format. This would be more of a system that highlighted 
issues and encouraged follow up action. HP welcomed the development and thanked RF for the 
presentation for what he thought was a very exciting development in public rights of way.  

DC raised the issue about accessibility online. RF suggested that Open Street Map was likely to be the 
destination as it was a mapping system used by many applications. A key aspect in this work is to 
ensure all of the data remains open.   IL asked if it were possible to include issues relating to 
motorbikes and cars, especially with regard to byways as some are wide enough for bikes but not wide 
enough for the car so this could be checked in advance. RF replied that that was a good suggestion 
and PH added that he understood Natural England is focused on walkers, cyclists and horse-riders and 
carriage drivers so at the end of the day it will be up to them to decide what is included.  

PH noted that he had been privileged to be involved with Richard and the others on the development of 
this and how it how it's come from nothing with Richard coding this from scratch. It’s been really 
interesting and there's been a lot of surveys, a lot of discussion, a lot of partnership work, and having 
Blenheim on board has been really good to get their commercial and estate management take on 
access.  
 

9. Feedback and follow up from the working group.  PH explained that this was just an agenda 
item if there was any feedback after the informal workshop held back in February where members 
discussed and put together responses about the government response to the Glover review of 
protected landscapes, as well as the draft local transport and connectivity plan.  In his opinion it 
worked well and OCAF was able to put two responses together. DC said that sometimes when we 
have this meeting and we're told to go away and think about something it is not always followed up 
on, so when a date is arranged for a follow up session it is more likely that this will happen – which 
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is a good thing. PH added that this approach went well for helping write the second rights of way 
improvement plan and officers fully supported this approach.  
 

10. Space for other business. PH reminded members that OCAF isn’t a council committee or there 
to just receive reports from officers. Local Access Forums are meant to be member interest led. 
The LAF’s secretary is there to support members and enable them to talk and formulate advice 
that they want to give. You may be asked to write a short paper or prepare a short presentation as 
Richard has done but this is not meant to be onerous. The aim of the group is to improve access to 
the countryside so there is a wide remit for member involvement. 

PS then returned to the meeting and PH summarised the new local transport plan policy and the 
endorsement by OCAF members. PS welcomed this and suggested the policy was forwarded to 
Duncan Enright and Andrew Gant in relation to transport strategy and highways.  
 

11. Date and time of next meetings 
PH noted future dates were on the agenda and corrected them to Wednesday November 16th 
2022 and Wednesday May 17th 2023 but members might like some other options especially with 
regard to getting all interests to the meeting especially farming. He proposed that the dates are 
fixed at this stage. Some discussion ensued regarding Sutton Farm the new operational base, 
which might be used for hybrid type meetings but lacked accessibility on the first floor and any kind 
of accessible facilities. The best option for face to face was County Hall but virtual meetings were 
more convenient for many people.  There was a need to open meetings again to the public and 
this would be looked at going forward.  
 
Chair ended the meeting and thanked all for participating 
 
Meeting ended 11.35.  

 
 



 
 
       

Agenda item 4 
 

Date:   10th November 2022 

Title: GLEAM and Defra 
 

 

Introduction 
 
The Secretary has come across the following update from the Green Lanes Environmental 
Action Movement (GLEAM) following on from the Glover review of protected landscapes 
that OCAF responded to on 7th April 2022. 
 
OCAF Action 
 
Members are invited to receive and note the update, which gives one organisation’s 
perspective,  with or without a discussion.  
 

 

Oxfordshire Countryside Access Forum 



 

PO Box 159    Otley    West Yorkshire  LS21 9BT  info@gleam-uk.org 

Early indications of the government’s response to the public consultation 

on the Landscapes Review. 

This wide-ranging consultation included a few questions on the issue of recreational 

motoring on green lanes.  One question asked respondents to say whether or not 

recreational motor vehicles should be prohibited from all green lanes - ie unsealed 

byways open to all traffic (BOATs) and Unsealed Unclassified Roads (UURs).  Other 

options were to consider whether prohibitions should apply just to particular areas – 

eg national parks.  DEFRA has not yet issued its formal analysis of the public’s 

responses, so we don’t know how the public at large responded. We know that 

AONB and national park authorities tended to respond by arguing that because their 

fundamental duty is to protect and enhance the landscapes in their care, green lanes 

in protected landscapes should be closed to recreational motor vehicles.  When 

DEFRA publishes its data, it will be interesting to see what the general public thinks. 

But whatever the response, we have been given to understand that the government 

is not, at present, proposing to legislate, in order to make recreational motoring on 

green lanes illegal.  DEFRA recognises the problem of the damage and nuisance that 

recreational motoring on green lanes can inflict, but rather than changing the law, it 

proposes two things. 

First, it will revise the TRO system so as to make it easier for authorities to impose 

restrictions on green lanes used by 4x4s and motorbikes.  GLEAM agrees that 

anything that simplifies the current, unwieldy, expensive and unfair TRO system will 

be welcome.  For example, at present, if vehicle user groups object to a TRO 

proposed by an authority, they can formally oppose it, right up to the High Court.  

But if a parish council, concerned about the damage and nuisance inflicted on a local 

green lane by 4x4 and motorbike users, applies to its highway authority, requesting 

that a public consultation be launched on the desirability or otherwise of a TRO, the 

highway authority is under no obligation even to respond, no matter how well-

supported the parish council’s request. 

Second, DEFRA proposes to sort green lanes into two categories – ‘sustainable’ and 

‘unsustainable’.  DEFRA plans to achieve collaborative agreement that will lead to 

the imposition of TROs on the most vulnerable, unsustainable lanes.  These TROs 

will not, DEFRA says, be contested by vehicle user groups.  In exchange, the routes 

that are judged to be sustainable for motor vehicular use will be digitally signposted.  

Routes that may tolerate vehicular use but which are susceptible to damage will 

need careful management, by the imposition, for example, of seasonal or permit 

TROs. 



We think that the possibility of a clear distinction between supposedly sustainable 

and unsustainable green lanes is dubious.  The term ‘sustainable’ tends to be applied 

only to the durability of the surface of any particular green lane, whereas 

considerations of the beauty of the lane, its intrinsic character (eg narrowness, blind 

bends), the peace and tranquillity it embodies, and the needs and safety of non-

motorised users - walkers cyclists, horse-riders, disabled people, are just as 

important, and often more important elements that must be taken into account, as 

well, of course, as the needs of farmers and residents for whom motor vehicles are 

essential.  It would be instructive if the very term ‘sustainable’ were replaced by 

‘suitable’, or ‘appropriate’.  DEFRA does not say how the collaborative agreements 

that it envisages will be achieved.  But if the classification process is imagined as a 

collaboration between vehicle users and non-motorised users, and that the two 

groups will meet to decide whether a particular lane is ‘sustainable’ (or suitable, or 

appropriate) for vehicular use, the collaboration will face great difficulties.  Attempts, 

so far, by DEFRA to bring together pro- and anti- green lane motoring groups in the 

hope of finding consensus are not encouraging.  None the less, GLEAM will co-

operate, as far as we can, with DEFRA’s green lane management plans.  

 

 



 
 
       

Agenda item 6 
 

Date:   10th November 2022 

Title: Consultation on changes to rights of way in Oxfordshire with HS2 
 

 

Introduction 
 
OCAF is one stakeholder being asked to give its views on proposed changes to public rights 
of way as a result of the High Speed Two (HS2) railway project.  
 
A walking, cycling and horseriding assessment and review (WCHAR) process has been 
undertake. The WCHAR states: 
The WCHR will include a review of comments from relevant stakeholders and local walking, cycling & horse-
riding (WCH) groups at the detailed design stage. This enables the design team to be satisfied that 
opportunities to improve facilities for WCH have been incorporated where possible, including changes to the 
Public Rights of Way (PRoW) network, integration with the local and national cycle networks, and new 
highway design proposals.  
 
You, or your organisation, has been identified as a stakeholder or user group likely to be interested in the 
WCH proposals for HS2 within Oxfordshire, and we would welcome your views as part of the WCHR 
process…. 
 
A Non-Motorised User Audit (NMU) report was prepared in February 2014 on the design, where 
recommendations were raised to mitigate any identified severances of the new railway line and provide 
opportunities for further improvement within the design development and its construction. Furthermore, a 
number of agreements (undertakings and assurances) were incorporated as a result of the parliamentary 
process.  
 
Since this time, the design has progressed iteratively (from outline design towards final design) through 
ongoing engagement with the local highway and planning authorities and their appropriate officers (E.G. 
Public Rights of Way, Road Safety and Highways). 
 
This WCHR is currently being carried out to ensure that previously identified opportunities within the NMU 
audit report have been taken into account and implemented where achievable and still deemed suitable. 
Furthermore, opportunities for further improvements for WCHs may be identified at the detailed design stage 

 
Paul Harris, as OCAF Secretary and OCC lead on access strategy and development 
matters, responded to the consultation with a set of points/questions to make it easier for 
OCAF to be able to consider and give advice from its meeting. These are included as annex 
b.    An extension to the 14th November has been secured but at the time of writing (2nd 
November) there has been no response to the points raised 
 
OCAF Action 
 
Members are asked to consider the WCHAR plus the email from OCC officer and consider 
what advice, if any, the group wished to make.  
 
This might take the form of endorsing and repeating the points made by the officer, 
amending or adding to them, or putting together a completely new response.   

 

Oxfordshire Countryside Access Forum 



Consultation letter to stakeholders sent 19th October 2022    Annex B 
 
From: EKFB  
Sent: 19 October 2022 18:09 
Subject: ** Walking, Cycling and Horse Rider Assessment Review (WCHAR) for the HS2 Project in Oxfordshire ** 
 
 
Dear Stakeholder, 
 
Please excuse this direct approach, but we are seeking to engage with key stakeholders again before 
finalising our design and commencing construction on a number of assets relevant to vulnerable road 
users in Oxfordshire and areas very close the county boundary. Please note, that whilst we will carefully 
consider all comments made, this a formal consultation on the HS2 project (the consultation period 
ended in 2019). 
 
I attach a summary of the WCHAR (attachment #1), and a series of maps (attachment #2).  
 
We would very much welcome your comments prior to 31st October in order that we can deliver our 
construction programme. 
 
Best Regards, 
 
Head of Engagement 
 
 

OCC Public Rights of Way clarification email sent 20th October 2022 
 
From: Paul Harris 
Sent: 20 October 2022 11:49 
Subject: ** Walking, Cycling and Horse Rider Assessment Review (WCHAR) for the HS2 Project in Oxfordshire ** 
 
Dear David 
 
Thanks for reaching out to the Oxfordshire Countryside Access Forum (OCAF), the statutory access 
advisory body for Oxfordshire’s public rights of way and countryside access network. I provide the 
secretariat to the group as well as leading on access and public rights of way strategy and development 
for the county council.  
 
The group’s next meeting is 10th November. Can I ask for an extension to Monday 14th November please 
so that members have a chance to consider and discuss the WCHAR and enable me to make a 
response on its behalf?  Note that this is the first direct engagement with OCAF that HS2 has had 
and at this stage I feel it is vital that the group has the time to consider the WCHAR at a meeting.  
 
In order to enable a meaningful discussion I have reviewed the WCHAR and have a number of points of 
clarification that I would appreciate you responding to please – so we can get to a position that OCAF is 
able to issue advice within the above time extension.  
 

1. Bridleway 225/4: The existing bridleway 225/4 will cross the HS2 tracks under the Goddington 
West Viaduct and its connection with CHW/24 at Buckinghamshire will remain. It is required for 
riders to dismount under the viaduct. The bridleway will be improved and will be shared by the 
land owner and as an accommodation access for HS2 drainage pond.   Can you confirm this is 
for cyclists or horseriders to dismount?  If horses, will mounting blocks be provided at each end?  
If the bridleway is to be ‘improved’ why can the land under the viaduct not be excavated to give 
the required headroom and the surface replaced with a flood-proof surface. This would remove 
the need for dismounting for most of the year.   
 

2. Bridleway 213/7: The existing bridleway 213/7 runs approximately south-west to north-East, 
linking the villages of Finmere and Newton Purcell. It will cross the HS2 tracks over a new 
overbridge. 
 



3. Bridleway 213/4: The existing bridleway 213/4 will be realigned north of its current realignment to 
cross over the HS2 tracks with a new overbridge. The new overbridge will be shared in order to 
maintain an existing track route to give access to the various fields. Is there a reason why the 
Wildmore Farm access road cannot be made into a bridleway to give access to bridleway 213/4 
and bridleway 303/8 from the A421? If this isn’t possible can footpath 303/7 and 213/1 be 
upgraded to bridleway? See comment below too. 

 
 

4. Featherbed Lane: The existing Featherbed Lane will be realigned over the HS2 tracks with a new 
overbridge, following approximately its current alignment. Footpath 303/7 is diverted along the 
edge of HS2 to join Featherbed Lane north of the new road bridge. A footpath is provided along 
the realigned Featherbed Lane and its overbridge.  Can Featherbed Lane have a shared use 
bridleway instead of footway along Featherbed Lane (or a footway designated for cycle and 
horse use). This will enable connections to Tibbets Farm bridleway and Fulwell bridleway.  

   
 

 
 

5. Bridleway 303/4 and 303/22: The existing bridleways 303/4 and 303/22 will be diverted and 
combined to cross the HS2 tracks over a new overbridge. 
 

6. Bridleway 303/5: The existing bridleway 303/5 will be realigned north of its current alignment to 
cross the HS2 tracks under the Westbury Viaduct.  Can you confirm this is a no-dismount 
crossing please?  And why is this different to 225/4?  
 

7. Footpath 308/13 – please confirm provision for connecting Footpath 308/13 to other PRoW and 
negotiating the realigned A4421? This footpath needs connection to Bridleway 308/7 and 
footpath 308/1 and footpath 308/2. I assume there will be a footway/cycleway along the A4421 or 



an underpass on the old A4421 road? 

   
 

Thank you in advance for clarifying extension of consultation period and for answering my points raised 
 

Kind regards, Paul 
 
Paul Harris MSc MIPRoW 
Principal Officer - Countryside Access Strategy & Development 
Secretary to Oxfordshire Countryside Access Forum 
Environment & Circular Economy Service 
Oxfordshire County Council 
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1 Subject: HS2 – Provision for Walkers, Cyclists and Horse riders 
Eiffage Kier JV Ferrovial BAM (EKFB) have been commissioned by HS2 to undertake a Walking, Cycling & 
Horse-Riding Review (WCHR) for the design proposals associated with the HS2 route from North Portal of 
Chiltern Tunnels to Southam within Oxfordshire. 

The WCHR will include a review of comments from relevant stakeholders and local walking, cycling & horse-
riding (WCH) groups at the detailed design stage.  This enables the design team to be satisfied that 
opportunities to improve facilities for WCH have been incorporated where possible, including changes to the 
Public Rights of Way (PRoW) network, integration with the local and national cycle networks, and new 
highway design proposals. 

You, or your organisation, has been identified as a stakeholder or user group likely to be interested in the 
WCH proposals for HS2 within Oxfordshire, and we would welcome your views as part of the WCHR 
process. If you are not the appropriate person to respond to this engagement, we would be grateful if you 
could forward this to whoever is responsible and inform EKFB of their contact details.  

Our engagement information provides a summary of the background of HS2 and outlines the existing 
situation.  This is followed by a summary of the changes to the existing PRoW network and proposed 
highway changes as a direct result of HS2, and then requests feedback from you or your organisation on 
these changes. 

1.1 Background 
High Speed 2 (HS2) is a new high-speed railway linking up London, the Midlands, the North and Scotland 
serving over 25 stations, including eight of Britain’s 10 largest cities and connecting around 30 million 
people. HS2 will be a state-of-the-art, high-speed line critical for the UK’s low carbon transport future. It will 
provide much-needed rail capacity across the country, and is integral to rail projects in the North and 
Midlands – helping rebalance the UK economy. 

The construction of the new railway is split into three phases – Phase One linking London and the West 
Midlands; Phase 2a linking the West Midlands and the North via Crewe; and Phase 2b completing the 
railway to Manchester and Leeds 

Following Royal Assent being granted on 23rd February 2017 for Phase One, High Speed 2 Ltd awarded the 
Area Central Contracts C2 (1MC06) and C3 (1MC07) for the design and construction of this phase of the 
HS2 line between London and Birmingham to the EK joint venture. As part of Phase One, the C2 Contract 

covers the route from the North Portal of the Chiltern Tunnels to Brackley. 

2 Existing situation 

As the Main Works Civil Contractors for the central section of HS2 (Gt. Missenden, Buckinghamshire to Long 
Itchington, Warwickshire), we are responsible for the design and construction of this section of HS2. The 
design is soon to be agreed with the local highway authorities in this area (Buckinghamshire Council, 

Oxfordshire County Council, West Northamptonshire Council and Warwickshire County Council).  

We are writing to you as a stakeholder and user with an interest/expertise in the field of WCH.  Although we 
are not required to carry out consultation at this detailed design stage, we would value your time in reviewing 
our final deigns in relation to WCHs, prior to submission for approval. 

This engagement letter has been prepared by EKFB on behalf of High Speed Two (HS2) Limited for the 
Oxfordshire area.  The HS2 route through the Oxfordshire area is shown on Error! Reference source not 

found. and identifies where proposed changes are located along the new railway alignment. 
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Image 1: HS2 route through Oxfordshire 

 
 
Context: 

High Speed 2 has undergone extensive consultation throughout the scheme development (since public 
announcement in 2010) and has been supported with detailed technical packages of work.  This includes 
Environmental Impact Assessments (EIA) produced for each stage of works across Phase 1, dated 
November 2013. The EIA took account of any severance caused by the new railway line on public footpaths, 
public bridleways, cycle routes and roads.  

A Non-Motorised User Audit (NMU) report was prepared in February 2014 on the design, where 
recommendations were raised to mitigate any identified severances of the new railway line and provide 
opportunities for further improvement within the design development and its construction. Furthermore, a 
number of agreements (undertakings and assurances) were incorporated as a result of the parliamentary 
process.  

Since this time, the design has progressed iteratively (from outline design towards final design) through 
ongoing engagement with the local highway and planning authorities and their appropriate officers (E.G.  
Public Rights of Way, Road Safety and Highways).  
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This WCHR is currently being carried out to ensure that previously identified opportunities within the NMU 
audit report have been taken into account and implemented where achievable and still deemed suitable.  
Furthermore, opportunities for further improvements for WCHs may be identified at the detailed design stage.  

3 Changes to Walking, Cycling and Horse-riding Facilities 

This engagement letter focuses only on those assets where a change to the PRoW network is proposed and 
where highway proposals may impact WCHs as a direct result of HS2 railway within the Oxfordshire area.  

The HS2 route alignment is shown on Figures 1 to 3 contained within Appendix A of this letter, which present 
the following proposed changes starting in the south and progressing northward.  

• Bridleway 225/4: The existing bridleway 225/4 will cross the HS2 tracks under the Goddington West 
Viaduct and its connection with CHW/24 at Buckinghamshire will remain. It is required for riders to 
dismount under the viaduct. The bridleway will be improved and will be shared by the land owner 
and as an accommodation access for HS2 drainage pond. 

• Bridleway 213/7: The existing bridleway 213/7 runs approximately south-west to north-East, linking 
the villages of Finmere and Newton Purcell. It will cross the HS2 tracks over a new overbridge. 

• Bridleway 213/4: The existing bridleway 213/4 will be realigned north of its current realignment to 
cross over the HS2 tracks with a new overbridge. The new overbridge will be shared in order to 
maintain an existing track route to give access to the various fields. 

• Featherbed Lane: The existing Featherbed Lane will be realigned over the HS2 tracks with a new 
overbridge, following approximately its current alignment. Footpath 303/7 is diverted along the edge 
of HS2 to join Featherbed Lane north of the new road bridge. A footpath is provided along the 
realigned Featherbed Lane and its overbridge. 

• Bridleway 303/4 and 303/22: The existing bridleways 303/4 and 303/22 will be diverted and 
combined to cross the HS2 tracks over a new overbridge. 

• Bridleway 303/5: The existing bridleway 303/5 will be realigned north of its current alignment to 
cross the HS2 tracks under the Westbury Viaduct. 

 

4 Feedback 

The engagement process will be open from 19th to 31st October 2022 to enable you to review the changes 
being made to the Public Rights of Way network as a result of the new railway line. The appendices to this 
letter are focused on those areas where changes and route realignments are due to take place. Please 
review these plans as they relate to the area of interest to yourself and provide comments to 
wchar@ekfb.com.  

We look forward to your response and thank you in advance for your time. 
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